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UNITED WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT 

“Conserving Water since 1927” 

 

November 1, 2017 

 

Board of Directors 

United Water Conservation District 

 

Subject:  Fiscal Year 2017-18 First Quarter Financial Report  
Dear Board Members: 

 

Enclosed for your review is the District’s FY 2017-18 First Quarter (July 1, 2017 through 

September 30, 2017) Financial Report.  This report represents three months of financial 

information for District operations (25% of the total fiscal year).  The report includes budget to 

actual comparisons for District revenues, expenditures, water deliveries and a discussion of any 

significant variances.  The financial data is unaudited and therefore subject to revisions 

 

This report focuses primarily on the operating funds of the District and corresponding Capital 

Improvement Project (CIP) funds: 

 

General/Water Conservation Fund   

 Recreation & Ranger Activities Subfund 

 Freeman Fund       

Oxnard/Hueneme Pipeline (OHP) Fund 

 Pleasant Valley Pipeline (PVP) Fund   

Pumping Trough Pipeline (PTP) Fund 

State Water Import Fund 

 Overhead Fund 

 

Staff provides the Board's Finance & Audit Committee with monthly cash position and pipeline 

delivery activities reports throughout the fiscal year.  Quarterly financial reports are submitted to 

the Board to provide information on the financial status of the District and to assure the Directors 

and our rate payers that staff is operating within the parameters of the annual adopted budget, 

including any supplemental appropriations.  At the end of each fiscal year, an outside certified 

public accounting firm performs an independent financial audit to test staff's financial reporting 

accuracy and internal controls.  It is staff's responsibility to ensure that the Board has received 

adequate financial information throughout the year so that there are no surprises, and so that 

fiscally prudent decisions can be made when the Board is asked to consider approval of budgeted 

and unbudgeted expenditure requests. 

 

This report compares the revenues and budget appropriations projected for the entire fiscal year 

with actual data to provide the Board and our rate payers with a preliminary financial view (subject 

to audit adjustments).  The following discussion will provide a summary of the District’s projected 



 

 

ii 

 

revenues and approved spending plan compared to what actually occurred throughout the year.  It 

also provides an update on approved and funded capital improvement projects.   

 

Operating Funds    
 

Narrative and graphical analyses are provided by fund (and the Recreation sub-fund) on pages 1 

through 8. Pipeline Water Delivery activity is provided on page 9.   

Capital Improvement Project (CIP) Status 
 

A one-page summary of the District’s current Five-Year CIP Plan appears on page 10.  As of 

September 30, 2017, all CIP project expenditures are within the total amount appropriated by the 

Board. 

 

The new CIPs funded in FY 2017-18 are not yet underway.    

 

 Saticoy Shop Replacement Building - The FY 2016-17 Budget includes monies to construct 

a replacement shop building at the Saticoy Spreading Grounds facility.  Design work was 

completed in 2014.  During the permitting phase of work, the County of Ventura required 

a new Conditional Use Permit (CUP) for the shop building.  This was not anticipated and 

caused a delay in the project schedule.  In addition, the California Regional Water Quality 

Control Board required the District to obtain a wastewater discharge permit for the existing 

septic disposal system.  A contract has been awarded for the project and construction.  

Relocation of utilities, demolition of the old shop building and site work began in January 

2017.  Construction of the steel framing began in April 2017.  Installation of the water fire 

storage tank was completed in April 2017.  Anticipated project completion and occupancy 

is December 2017. 

 

 Well Replacement Program - This is an ongoing CIP to eventually replace all of the original 

groundwater wells serving the Oxnard-Hueneme Pipeline System. In the current fiscal 

year, the project involved the construction of new groundwater production Well No. 18 

and the destruction of Well No. 4.  The project is funded by the Oxnard-Hueneme Pipeline 

Well Replacement Fund.  The project was completed in August 2017.  The California 

Division of Drinking Water (DDW) issued a permit for the well and the well has been 

placed into service. 

 

 Ferro-Rose Recharge – The Ferro-Rose Recharge Project will increase the District’s 

groundwater recharge capacity in the Oxnard Forebay Basin by extending water 

conveyance and retention features to the District-purchased reclaimed aggregate mining 

basins (Ferro, Rose). The District retained Northwest Hydraulics Consultants (NHC) to 

evaluate the feasibility of diverting storm water from the Santa Clara River with higher 

sediment loads, in order to replace water that may be left in the Santa Clara River to 

improve migration of steelhead trout and improve riparian habitat. NHC also investigated 

the feasibility of conveying surface water directly to the Rose and Ferro Basins.  NHC has 

completed the Phase 2 study which includes three viable alternatives with preliminary 

construction costs.  The project is currently on hold due to more pressing backlogs of 

capital projects and development of the Multi-Species Habitat Conservation Plan 
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(MSHCP) for the Freeman Diversion.  This project is funded by the Water Conservation 

Activities subfund (Zone A). 

 

 Santa Felicia Dam Outlet Works Rehabilitation – The FY 2015-16 Budget included the 

Santa Felicia Dam Outlet Works Rehabilitation Project, while the FY 2013-14 Budget 

included the same scope of work under two separate projects.  The scope of work included 

the replacement of the penstock supports and exterior coating, as well as the replacement 

of the intake tower. In May 2012, GEI Consultants (GEI) prepared a seismic analysis of 

the intake tower, pressure conduit, penstock and tunnel.  The report concluded that the 

intake tower and conduits would fail during a Maximum Credible Earthquake (MCE).  Due 

to the potential deformation of the upstream face of the dam, the existing intake tower and 

outlet works conduit cannot be considered in replacement alternatives.  The estimated cost 

to design and construct a new outlet works is in the order of $25 to $100 million, depending 

on the option selected.  Staff has begun the environmental compliance process and 

preparation of the environmental documents. The draft Environmental Impact Report 

(EIR) will be released for public comment in 2018. The consultant team is finalizing the 

preliminary design with the expectation of selecting a preferred design by the middle of 

the 2017-18 fiscal year. The field work and the drilling for the preliminary geotechnical 

investigation was performed in July and August 2017. Staff convened the board of 

consultants (BOC) to provide peer review and oversee the design and construction. The 

BOC convened its first meeting on February 14, 2017.  The BOC will reconvene on 

February 7, 2018 in Sacramento, California after the geotechnical investigation has been 

completed. This project is funded by the Water Conservation Activities subfund (Zone A).   

 

 Santa Felicia Dam Probable Maximum Flood Containment - The District continues to 

work with the FERC and the California Division of Safety of Dams (DSOD) regarding the 

path forward on the site-specific “Probable Maximum Flood” (PMF) and “Probable 

Maximum Precipitation” (PMP). The FERC and the DSOD rejected the site specific study 

prepared and submitted by the District and the California Department of Water Resources, 

the owner and operator of Lake Pyramid.  However, the study did identify several flaws in 

the model favored by the two oversight agencies.  At this time, the estimated cost to design 

and construct the modifications to the dam and spillway is in the order of $25 to $100 

million, depending on the option ultimately required by the FERC and the DSOD. The 

level of protection will be dependent upon a risk reduction assessment, which has been 

prepared by the District’s consultant.  The risk reduction assessment was submitted to 

FERC and DSOD in April 2015.  The dam safety regulators have agreed to a minimum 

inflow PMF value of 220,000 cubic feet per second. Staff has begun the environmental 

compliance process and the preparation of environmental documents. The draft 

Environmental Impact Report (EIR) will be released for public comment in 2018. The field 

work and drilling for the preliminary geotechnical investigation was performed in July and 

August 2017. The consultant team is finalizing the preliminary design with the expectation 

of selecting a final design by the beginning of the 2017-18 fiscal year.   Staff convened the 

board of consultants (BOC) to provide peer review and oversee the design and 

construction.  The BOC convened its first meeting February 14, 2017. The BOC will 

reconvene February 7, 2018 in Sacramento, California after the geotechnical investigation 

has been completed. The project is funded from the Water Conservation Activities subfund 

(Zone A). 
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 Freeman Diversion Rehabilitation - The District awarded a contract to AECOM for the 

hydraulic design of a proposed hardened fish ramp at the Freeman Diversion Dam. Phase 

I of the Freeman Diversion Hardened Ramp Hydraulic Design Project is complete (thirty-

percent design phase), and resulted in the identification of several alternatives for further 

modeling. The consultants have completed the sixty-percent design report, which entails 

conducting a two-dimensional mathematical modeling of the selected cross-sectional 

alternatives for further refinement and assessment for meeting the design criteria. This also 

includes designing the headworks.  The design of the hardened fish ramp is being 

developed in close collaboration with the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Agency, the 

National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS), the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS), 

and the California Department of Fish and Wildlife (CDFW).    The Draft Environmental 

Impact Report (DEIR) being prepared for the ramp requires that United investigate 

potential alternatives identified by the various regulatory agencies and stakeholders. The 

District retained Northwest Hydraulics Consultants (NHC) to evaluate the feasibility of the 

“Notched” diversion structure, infiltration galleries and other alternatives.  The project is 

funded from the Freeman Diversion Fund (Zone B).   

 

 Santa Felicia Hydroelectric Power Plant Repair - The Board of Directors awarded a 

contract in March 2014 for inspection and repair of the Santa Felicia Dam Hydroelectric 

Power Plant.  The contractor submitted his inspection report on July 2, 2014.    One goal 

of the repair project was to modify the smaller Unit No. 1 to operate within the constraints 

of the new minimum habitat and migration flow releases required by the FERC. Southern 

California Edison (SCE) account representatives evaluated the potential revenues from the 

sale of the power generated by the hydro plant.  As per this analysis, the smaller Unit No. 

1 would not generate sufficient revenue to cover the cost of the repairs.  The cost recovery 

for Unit No. 1 was more than ten years.  However, the larger Unit No. 2 has a cost recovery 

of approximately six years.  The Board of Directors approved a contract amendment to 

complete the Unit No. 2 repairs and the work was completed in April 2016.  The repaired 

unit has not operated due to prolonged drought and no conservation release.  A recent study 

prepared by GEI Consultants indicated that water released through the smaller Unit 1 

turbine creates shear stress that could produce a 100% mortality rate in the invasive quagga 

mussel veligers for the low flow habitat release.   The Unit 1 repair was completed the end 

of December 2016.  Money budgeted for less effective quagga control measures were used 

to partially offset the turbine repair costs.  The power plant is generating revenue but is 

limited to the lower lake levels and the prolonged drought.  Staff is investigating potential 

modifications to the power service agreement to provide more favorable power rates and 

increase revenues.  This project is now deemed complete and will be closed out this fiscal 

year. 

 

 Lake Piru Asphalt Repairs – The annual maintenance budget for the Lake Piru Recreation 

includes a pavement maintenance program of the campground service roads, parking lots 

and campground roads.  Several of the roadways in the park and parking lot have been 

resurfaced since the program was implemented in 2011.  A regular and systematic 

maintenance program provides a safe environment for park visitors and a positive 

impression of the park.  Piru Canyon Road (Olive Grove Campground to Reasoner 

Canyon) will be completed in January 2018. 
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 Park Service Officer Facility Replacement - The current park service office is 

uninhabitable and must be replaced.  State Architect-approved drawings were received 

from Design Space Modular Builders, Inc., the District’s modular building manufacturer, 

on August 30, 2016.  The County of Ventura Building and Safety Division has issued a 

permit for the modular building.  The District will solicit bids for the site work associated 

with installation of the building.  Staff anticipates awarding the installation contract in 

January 2018 with construction being completed by spring 2018. 

 

 Santa Felicia Dam Sediment Management - A milestone for this project was the recently 

completed 10-year sediment survey of the Lake Piru Reservoir.  The current capacity of 

the reservoir is approximately 81,942 acre-feet.  The sediment management project is 

currently on hold due to the more pressing backlog of capital projects. 

 

 Lower River Invasive Species Control - In anticipation of an infestation of Quagga mussels 

at the Freeman Diversion, the District is investigating potential modifications to protect the 

recharge basins, canals and pipelines.  A contract was awarded in September 2015 to a 

qualified consulting firm to prepare the initial engineering feasibility study.  The feasibility 

study was completed in October 2016. The proposed improvements will include a 

combination of construction and modifications to the current operations.  The District held 

a meeting with stakeholders to receive input as part of the engineering evaluation on 

December 8, 2016.  The project is currently on hold due to the more pressing backlog of 

capital projects. 

 

 Oxnard-Hueneme Pipeline Iron and Manganese Treatment - The Oxnard-Hueneme (O-H) 

pipeline is supplied from a wellfield within and near the El Rio Groundwater and Booster 

Pumping Plant facility.  The wellfield includes thirteen municipal water wells.  Ten of the 

wells pump water from the upper aquifer system. Three of the wells (Well Nos. 12, 13, and 

14) draw water from the Lower Aquifer System (Fox Canyon Aquifer).  These deeper wells 

are primarily used as a backup source of water during peak demand periods or emergencies.  

The overall water quality from the lower system wells is generally better but they include 

higher concentrations of dissolved iron and manganese.  The current levels of these 

elements are not a health hazard but cause undesirable water quality problems for the 

District’s wholesale customers on the O-H Pipeline.  Staff has prepared an engineering 

feasibility report of the proposed project.  The study has been distributed to the OH 

stakeholders.  The O-H customers have not decided whether or not to proceed with the 

project. The District will solicit requests for proposals and statements of qualifications for 

design of the proposed treatment facilities during FY 2017-18 if directed by the OH 

stakeholders. 

 

 Brackish Water Treatment - Staff is continuing with the stakeholder outreach efforts to 

elected officials (e.g., County of Ventura Board of Supervisors, Congresswoman Julia 

Brownley’s staff, Assembly Member Daz Williams, Senator Hannah-Beth Jackson’s staff, 

City of Oxnard officials), local water resource entities (e.g., Fox Canyon Groundwater 

Management Agency, Calleguas Municipal Water District), as well as entities representing 

local groundwater water pumpers (e.g., Farm Bureau of Ventura County, VC COLAB) on 

the Oxnard Plain.   Research is continuing on possible grant opportunities to support this 

project. 
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 Solar Power Project – This project is intended to reduce the electrical costs of the District, 

in particular that of the Oxnard-Hueneme and Pumping Trough pipelines, by installing a 

solar power facility in the Piru area.  To date, the geotechnical study, topographic survey, 

and CEQA compliance have been completed. SCE completed the Interconnection 

Application study and in late October 2015 the Independent System Impact Study (ISIS) 

was finalized.  The ISIS identified $243,200 of costs necessary to support the solar power 

project.  The first installment payment of $36,340 was paid in January 2016 and 

subsequently refunded to the District in August.  The District is currently on hold with this 

project pending the prioritization of the District’s debt capacity. 

 

 Rice Ave Overpass PTP – The City of Oxnard is proceeding with the design of the new 

overpass.  The District’s staff is providing design input to reduce negative impacts on the 

PTP system.  The City of Oxnard does not currently have funding to construct the $60 

million project.  The project will impact the operation of PTP well No. 4.  The District has 

prior rights at the well site and any loss associated with construction of the overpass will 

be borne by the City of Oxnard. The District does have a utility reimbursement agreement 

with the City.  District staff has ceased work on this project until the City procures funding 

and executes a reimbursement agreement with the District for the project. 

 

 PTP Turnout Metering – This project proposes to replace 62 meter turnouts on the PTP 

pipeline. Grant funding that provides 50% matching funds for the meter replacements has 

been approved by the State, and a Board resolution to accept the funds was approved by 

the Board in February 2017. Funding for a 50% portion of the project will be required by 

the PTP customers.  Installation of the first phase of equipment by O&M personnel is 

scheduled for the winter of 2018 pending final approval of the Grant contract by the State 

of California. 

 

 District Lighting & Pumping - The FY 2017-18 Budget includes monies to retrofit lighting 

and well pumps to improve efficiency.  Both the lighting and pumping portions of the 

project have been completed.  Incentive funds were received from SCE in May and August 

for the pumping portion of the project and more incentive funds are expected for the 

lighting portion. 

 

 District Pumping & Sequencing - The FY 2017-18 Budget includes monies to optimize 

pump sequencing efficiency.  OH well enclosures for the well motor soft start controllers 

are completed.  Staff has installed 6 of 16 new well controllers.  Estimated completion date 

November 30, 2017.  Staff requested an incentive deadline extension from SCE. 

 

 Day Use Pavilion Rehab – Design work begun for reconstructing and repairing the 22 

pavilion units within the Reasoner Canyon Day Use area in August 2017 with  construction 

originally scheduled for fall 2017.  The bids received exceeded the existing budget and the 

Engineering staff is reconfiguring the project with the anticipation to rebid and award a 

contract by January 2018. 

 

 Quagga Decontamination Station – Project has not yet begun.  The District is seeking grant 

funding for the project.  The grant funding may require special legislation to allow the use 

of funds set aside for monitoring activities to be used for construction of control facilities 
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such as the decontamination station.  In lieu of the decontamination station, staff is 

considering constructing a boat and watercraft quarantine storage compound.    

 

 Pothole Trailhead – FERC issued an order approving the Recreation Trail Plan on January 

6, 2017. The CEQA assessment is currently being conducted for this project. Staff is 

coordinating with the USFS on their NEPA process for a companion project associated 

with realignment of the Pothole trail and trailhead.  The final plan was submitted to 

stakeholders on November 1, 2017, who have 30 days to submit comments.   

 

 Juan Fernandez Day Use – The District retained Stantec to prepare a Recreation 

Management Plan (RMP) for the Lake Piru Recreation area.  Construction of the Juan 

Fernandez Day Use facilities is required to comply with the conditions of the FERC license 

for Santa Felicia Dam.  The recreation management plan will assess the public need to 

install these additional facilities.  The deadline for submitting the RMP to the FERC is 

November 15, 2017. 

 

 New Headquarters – A needs assessment was completed and presented to the Board in 

February of 2016, studying the current facilities’ (Main office and EPCD leased space) 

ability to accommodate the needs of the district. Based on the results of the survey, the 

Board gave direction to seek alternative sites and expansion options. The most favorable 

option (at the time), known as “Santa Paula West” has encountered various delays which 

prompted a recent second look at available properties. Staff expects this project to be a two 

to three year process.  Staff is still investigating other potential sites that may involve a 

shorter completion time and lower capital costs. 

 

 Recycled Water Program – This project is intended to convert PTP to recycled water use.  

A permit is required by the Division of Drinking Water before the District can deliver 

recycled water to PTP users.  The District is preparing an engineering feasibility analysis 

to determine the most economical project.  A moderate amount of engineering staff time 

has been utilized thus far.  The viability is dependent on the findings of a recycled water 

business plan being prepared by the City of Oxnard.   

 

 Day Use Restroom Rehab – This project will rehab the existing vault restroom in the 

Reasoner Canyon day use area.  Due to the small size of the project the repairs will be 

combined with the pavilion Rehab project. 

 

 State Water Interconnection – United Water is partnering with the City of Ventura, 

Calleguas MWD and Casitas MWD to bring State Water Project water to western Ventura 

County.  The water would be wheeled through the Calleguas system to the three agencies.  

The pipeline would also provide Callegaus MWD an emergency source of supply should 

it lose its connection with Metropolitan Water District (MWD) for an extended period of 

time.  The City is the lead agency and is completing the alignment and hydraulic analysis 

to determine the location and capacity of the proposed pipeline. United’s currently 

committed to fund 30 percent of the study. The tentative date for completing the alignment 

study is November 2017. The CEQA preparation has begun and is scheduled to be 

completed by the end of the 2018 calendar year. If the project is determined to be feasible 

by the four agencies construction could begin within four years. 
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Cash position and investments of the District 
 

At September 30, 2017, the District had a total of $27.4 million in cash and investments.  As noted 

on the cash position report, some of the District’s resources are readily available for use while 

other funds have restrictions that limit how they can be used.  The District must adhere to any 

legal, bond or contractual restrictions placed on funds. However, some restrictions are based on 

Board designations and can be redirected for other uses if the Board so determines. 

 

The District’s cash, cash equivalents and securities held in the various accounts as compared to 

the prior year are as follows: 

 
 

 Sept 30, 2017 
 

Sept 30, 2016 
 

 

Local Agency Investment Fund (LAIF) 
  

$25,923,451 
  

$  24,076,836 
 

Union Bank – 2009 COP Reserve Account 
 

$     861,990 
 

$       898,914 
 

Union Bank – 2001, 2005, 2009 Account Balances 
   

$                24 
   

$                  9 
 

Union Bank Checking Account (UB)  $     545,376 $       674,297 
 

County Treasury 

Petty Cash 

$       60,636 

$            450 

 

$         60,908 

$              350 

                                      Total $27,391,927 
 

 

  $  25,711,314 
 

 

 

Approximately $862,000 is held by Union Bank as trustee which is held in reserve for future debt 

payments.  Any restrictions on the remaining $26.5 million are listed in this report.  The Local 

Agency Investment Fund (LAIF) account balance increase of $1,846,615 in September 2017, as 

compared to September 2016, is primarily the result of an overall increase in cash resulting from 

higher property taxes received in the General/Water Conservation and State Water funds. 

 

If you have any questions regarding this report on the financial position, please let me know. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Tina Rivera, Chief Financial Officer 




























